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The Hancock Neighborhood extends from 32nd to 45th and Duval to I-35. 
HNA bimonthly meetings take place at 7:00pm on the third Wednesday of 
the month (usually) in January, March, May, July, September, and 
November. 
Meetings take place at the Hancock Recreation Center (downstairs and in 
the back).  The Recreation Center entrance is on 41st. Street just west of 
Red River. 

 
 
OFFICERS 
President Carolyn Palaima- c.palaima@austin.utexas.edu 
Vice Pres. Rafi Anuar -  
 rafi.anuar@gmail.com 
Treasurer Mark Burch- mhburch@yahoo.com 
Secretary Angela Pack Zia - 
 packa@austin.rr.com 
Historian Karen Thompson 
Neighborhood Council Liaison - Linda Guerrero 
-- 
CANPAC Representatives – Linda Guerrero, Bart Whatley 
Newsletter Editor – Carol Moczygemba - 
carolmoczygemba@sbcglobal.net 
Advertising - Kathleen Strong - kstrong@wt.net  
Webmaster – George Wilson – george@wilson.name 
Austin Police Neighborhood Liaison. –  
 Troy Schouest – 974-5829 
-- 
JOIN THE NEIGHBORHOOD E-MAIL GROUP 
Go to- 
groups.yahoo.com/group/hancockneighborhoodassociation 

 

 

 
 
WALLER CREEK CLEAN UP 
 
HNA has agreed to clean Waller Creek as part of  
KAB (Keep Austin Beautiful) 
 
We will meet at 804 Harris Ave between 8:15 - 
9:00am.  We will pump you up with enough caffeine 
and sugar, we will have some healthy choice too, so 
you can make it for 2 hours cleaning along the creek.  
*Neighbors, if you live along the creek, expect us to 
come "cleaning" through:>) 
 
Afterwords there is an awesome Volunteer Party and 
Environmental Fair at Waterloo Park which includes: 
free lunch, live music, kid’s environmental activities, 
green art, door prizes and more! 
 
Date:  Saturday, April 4th 
Time:  Cleanup is from 9:00am – 11:00am and the  
Volunteer Party is from 11:30am – 1:30pm 
 
Hope to see you there! 

HANCOCK NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER 





MAR 18, 2009 NEIGHBORHOOD MEETING 
 

The neighborhood approved a Residential Parking 
Program for the 500 block of Harris.  Ninety 
percent of the residents on this stretch of Harris 
are in favor of the program.  A Residential Parking 
Program request will be sent to the city, which 
grants final approval.  Resident parking only along 
the street during the day will help keep parking 
available for residents who are now competing 
with people that drive in and park to catch a Duval 
bus to campus. 
 
Mary McLeod from Austin Energy gave a 
presentation on the Austin Energy Green Building 
Program.  This program was started in 1990 and 
was the first green building program in the world.  
Austin Energy has rebate and loan programs for 
energy efficient construction and upgrades.  
Additionally Texas Gas Service and the Austin 
Water Conservation program have rebate 
programs.  There are also federal tax credits 
available.  Discussed items included insulation, 
radiant barriers, water heaters, window upgrades, 
ductwork, and rain water collection.  Regarding 
wood windows in older homes, it is generally not 
worth the costs to replace wood windows with 
upgraded windows.  The energy saved is not 
substantial enough and wood windows have a very 
desirable aesthetic.  One should seal wood 
windows the best they can and provide proper 
window shading with awnings, plantings, or sun 
screens.  Mary McLeod may be reached at 
mary.mcleod@austinenergy.com 
 
Parks Committee update- A new section of trail 
along Peck has been completed as part of the 
remediation by the contractor for the use of the 
southwest corner of the Golf Course as equipment 
storage.  The 38th  Street section of the trail is in 
the approval process.  Austin Parks Foundation, 
American Youthworks, and the city planner met 
on March 13th to review the trail plans and 
alignment.  Once the plan is approved we hope to 
quickly move forward with construction of the 
38th  Street section. 
 

 
 
 
Historic Committee update- Committee is looking 
at reprinting the Hancock history book, having a 
tour of homes, adding articles on history to thE 
newsletter, and starting a local historic district 
within a portion of Hancock.  Fund raising and 
volunteers will be needed for the local historic 
district. 
 
 
 

 



. 
 
 
CANPAC UPDATE 
 
Central Austin Neighborhood Plan Advisory 
Committee (CANPAC) is the umbrella planning team 
for the Central Austin Neighborhood Plan which 
consists of representatives from the seven member 
neighborhoods: Eastwoods, Hancock, Heritage, North 
University, Original West University, Shoal Crest, and 
University Area Partners (West Campus). This group 
meets at least once a month to consider plan 
amendments and other land use issues in the planning 
area. In August, the City requested that CANPAC 
submit an application with priorities ranked from the 
Neighborhood Plan of 2004 for budget purposes. Each 
neighborhood was asked to rank our top ten priorities 
about every two years. Hancock's specific priorities 
included sidewalks on various streets which have been 
promised over the years and the lack of local historic 
district status. These rankings were then culled by City 
staff; in a couple of weeks there will be a presentation 
by City staff announcing which priorities will be 
funded. Perhaps we will get those promised sidewalks 
before too long. Here’s hoping for those pedestrian 
friendly changes! 
 

 
VERTICAL MIXED USE 
 
In June 2007, at the request of the City without any 
help the City staff, NUNA and the rest of the 
Neighborhood Planning area (CANPAC, the official 
planning team for the whole area) which includes 
Eastwoods, Hancock, Heritage, NUNA, Shoal Crest, 
Original West University, and the University Area 
Partners (West Campus) submitted the mandated 
application for VMU (Vertical Mixed Use). Vertical 
Mixed Use is only applicable to commercially zoned 
land, and with it there must be residential uses with 
commercial units. VMU does NOT affect height or 
height limits imposed on a neighborhood. VMU was 
based partly on the University Neighborhood Overlay 
district in the West Campus area. In a sense, our 
planning area, CANPAC, was ahead of the “curve” 
here. The VMU ordinance was conceived by Council 
Member Brewster McCracken.  
 
The determining factor for VMU was the location of 
properties primarily along major, transportation 
corridors. VMU is concept intended to add density in 
the central part of the city and make neighborhoods 
more “user friendly” with amenities such as restaurants 
and shops within walking distance of residences. VMU 
combines two uses on a property- retail or office 
usually on the ground floor and a residential 
component on the other floors. There are other benefits 
for VMU such as a percentage of affordable housing 
units, a reduction in parking requirements, setbacks, 
FAR and site area requirements.  Hancock 
Neighborhood elected to add a VMU zoning overlay to 
properties on 41st Street across from HEB/Hancock 
Center, at the Wells Fargo complex on 32nd and Red 
River, and at the SE corner of 45th and Duval.  We 
thought that VMU might encourage more pedestrian 
friendly shops and restaurants across from the Hancock 
Center. 
 
The question arose within our planning area 
(CANPAC), how does one determine fairly what might 
be eligible for VMU?  We eliminated from VMU any 
small property that directly abutted single family, 
thinking that these properties were less desirable to 
developers and any development on them could be 
disruptive to adjacent single family uses.  We also 
eliminated many older apartment complexes, with the 
thought that these complexes provide affordable rental 
housing. 
 
Our VMU application has been adopted by the City 
Council after a series of public hearings 



 
TIPS FOR HOME RESTORATION 
PROJECTS   By John Hindman 
 
Hancock Neighborhood has many charming older 
homes, many of which have been  restored or are being 
renovated right now.  If you are considering restoring 
your house, here are 7 tips to help you get started. 
 
1.  Make a plan.  The hardest part of any task is the 
start so make this your first step.  Deciding what you 
want to do and creating a vision is a process that takes 
time.  Start a renovation notebook for your thoughts 
and ideas.  In it you can analyze what works well and 
what doesn’t in your house.  Draw.  Measure your 
rooms and make a diagram, noting the condition of 
walls, floors, etc.  Also note the condition of the utility 
systems (i.e. electric, plumbing)  
 
2.  Get creative.  Generate various ideas and designs by 
talking to neighbors, designers and looking at other 
houses.  You can do the “Tour of Homes” in many 
neighborhoods around Austin to get fresh ideas.   
 

Looking at magazines or websites that feature restored 
older homes can awaken your creativity and spur your 
imagination. 
 
3.  The Neighborhood.  If you are considering exterior 
design changes, consider how well these would fit into 
the neighborhood. Odds are, your house is part of a 
historic neighborhood.  Want to know the history of 
your Austin house?  See:  
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/development/downloads/res
earch_house.pdf 
 
4.  Permits.  Before you start a project, talk to the City 
of Austin to find out if you need a permit.  See 
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/development/bpinfo1.htm.  
If you are using a contractor, you can save money by 
getting the permits yourself. 
 
5.  Financial.  There are various ways to estimate the 
costs of your renovation.  Talk to people who have 
done similar work, talk to the Austin Planning 
Department  (see:  
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/planning/ 
 
cont’d 

 



cont’d 
6.  Sequence.  It is important to do the renovation steps 
in a sensible order to avoid redoing work later.  For 
example, if foundation, roof or structural work is 
needed, that should come first. 
 
7.  Pace yourself.  Once you start, try to focus just on 
your next step, rather than all the things you have to 
do. Otherwise you may become overwhelmed. Have 
fun along the way, enjoy the work. Remember that 
most quality restoration jobs are done in stages over a 
period of years, rather than in a few months.  In the end 
your work will pay off as your vision becomes reality. 
 
John Hindman, a Hancock Neighborhood resident, is 
the owner of Red River Restorations. He has been 
building and restoring homes since 1986. 
 
 
 
-- 
 
SATURDAY LIFE DRAWING AT THE 
HANCOCK RECREATION CENTER 
 
The Saturday morning life-drawing group, an open 
studio for local artists, meets once a week from 9:00 
a.m. till noon at the Hancock Recreation Center.  The 
group was started at the Elizabeth Ney Museum in the 
early ‘80s, but for a variety of reasons, the artists found 
themselves moving to a new location every two or 
three years.  Then, in the summer of 1990, they settled 
into the Hancock Recreation Center.  Since then, on 
any given Saturday morning, regardless of the weather, 
an average of 15 to 20 artists gather shortly before 
9:00, lugging their easels and drawing boards.   
 
The group is coordinated by Jim McIntyre, former 
college professor and Governor’s Office employee.  
For more than 26 years, he has been taking care of the 
details necessary to keep the group going.  The 
Saturday artists are a diverse group; they include 
architects, teachers, students, retired persons, and a few 
full-time artists.  They range in age from early twenties 
to early eighties.  Most live in and around Austin, and 
feel very fortunate that they can come to the Hancock 
Center once a week and for a $5 fee have the 
opportunity to create art in a clean, well-lighted, air-
conditioned space.  
 
For more information, call Jim McIntyre at 451-5810, 
or the Hancock Recreation Center at 453-7765. 
 
 

 
 

 





THE GREEN LINE – FEB/MAR 2008 
 
I’m Rosemary Vaughn and I have lived in Austin 
for 44 years and in Hancock (on Landon Lane) for 
the past 14.  I have always loved gardening and 
now that I am retired I garden and work part time 
at Barton Springs Nursery (BSN).   
 
I love walking around the neighborhood and 
enjoying other people’s gardens.  I like the 
friendliness of the neighbors and their willingness 
to help others.  I learned to love gardening from 
my grandmother who grew up when times were 
really tough.  She liked beautiful plants that were 
both native and tough and preferably passed along 
for free.     
 
I am pleased to introduce an new column in which 
I will share my experiences and answer your 
gardening questions.  That is also what I do at 
BSN between cashiering and dusting.  You can 
email your questions to me at 
vaurosemary@yahoo.com. Questions by email are 
welcome and will be researched.  Results of 
general interest will be published in future 
columns.  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

In the spring many people are concerned about 
choosing the best new plants to buy for our 
gardens.  The City of Austin and the Travis 
County Extension service have produced a 
wonderful FREE booklet, the “Grow Green” guide 
to native and adapted low water use plants.  This 
booklet, available in any area nursery, takes the 
reader through trees, shrubs, flowering plants, 
ferns, and so forth providing information about 
ultimate height, spread, deciduous or non, flowers, 
berries, light requirements, and water use.  The 
Zilker Garden Center has a demonstration garden 
that includes all of these plants for visitors to look 
at.   
 
The plants in this booklet are tried and true and 
work well in our area.  The staff of any good 
nursery can give instructions and suggestions on 
how to plant and care for the plants you choose.  
Native and adapted plants save money in the long 
run since they use less water, an ever-more 
precious resource and are less likely to die in a 
drought or from disease.  It is important to buy 
healthy plants from a nursery you trust.  Big box 
stores offer interesting plants, but they are often 
poorly cared for and not adapted to our area.  If 
you know your plants you can save money on 
those specific plants that are adapted.   
 
Slow-release organic fertilizers are best for most 
plants and shrubs.  They do not burn the plants; 
they continue to feed the plant and the soil as they 
release nutrients.  Inorganic high nitrogen 
fertilizers are like eating a chocolate bar, lots of 
immediate energy with a distinct letdown as your 
blood sugar drops suddenly.  Plants that are forced 
to grow new growth quickly become unhealthy 
and attract pests or diseases.  These, in turn, 
require pesticides that hurt the beneficial insects, 
as well, as people and pets.       
   
Upcoming garden events are listed on the website 
calendar of the Zilker Garden Center.   
Special events include the following: 
Green Garden Practice symposium, noon to 4 on 
February 22nd  
Annual Zilker Garden’s Festival, 10 – 5 on 
February 28 and 29  
 
Cont’d 



Cont’d 
Here are some tips for February and March from 
the Master Gardener’s Association. 
www.tcmastergardeners.org  
The average date of last frost in Austin is March 
3rd.   
Fertilize winter bloomers such as alyssum, 
dianthus, and pansies.   
Complete transplant of roses, shrubs, trees,  
groundcovers and vines.   
Move hardy seedlings outdoors.   
Plant herbs, including dill, fennel, garlic chives, 
horseradish, lemon balm, mint, parsley, rosemary, 
summer savory 
Prepare soil by adding compost and/or fertilizer.  
Till deeply.  Check winter mulh and replenish if 
needed.   
Apply corn gluten early in February as a pre-
emergent weed killer.   
Plant strawberries early in the month.    
Prune roses on or near Valentine’s day. 
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AUSTIN ENERGY ENERGY SAVING 
PROGRAMS 
 
See www.austinenergy.com 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
-- 

 



HANDY WEBSITES 
City of Austin Development 
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/development/default.htm 
City of Austin Green Garden Project 
http://www.cityofaustin.org/greengarden/ 
City of Austin Neighborhood Planning 
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/zoning/default.htm 
Central Austin Combined Neighborhood Planning 
Area 
http://www.ci.austin.tx.us/zoning/central_austin.htm   
Hancock Recreation Center 
http://coawebparks.ci.austin.tx.us/registrationmain.sdi 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

TRIANGLE ACTIVITIES 
The Triangle currently has the Farmers Market every 
Wednesday 4-8pm (3-7pm Oct 29 until March) and the 
"Music in the Park" series - every Thursday 7-9 pm at 
Triangle Park.  
-- 
Check out the new Hancock Neighborhood 
Association website . Go to www.main.org/hna for 
upcoming events, current slate of officers, a history of 
the neighborhood, links to other neighborhood 
associations and information about joining Hancock 
Neighborhood Association. 
 

Neighborhood Dues: 
January is the month that the neighborhood association collects dues. Dues are not required unless you are a regular 
member and wish to vote.  Dues are appreciated and are only $5.00.  Some of the items that dues help fund include The 
Summer Watermelon Social, events like the Pet Parade, membership in groups such as the Austin Neighborhood Council, 
Trail of Lights donation, and donations to the Hancock Recreation Center.  The neighborhood can also meet to discuss 
using dues for other neighborhood promotion/preservation and charitable events. Thanks! 
 
 
HNA Membership yearly dues $5 to HNA.  Mail to HNA Treasurer Mark Burch, 510 E. 39th, Austin, TX 78751. 
 
Name ______________________________________________________ Phone _______________ 
 
Address ____________________________________________________ Zip __________________ 
 
Email ______________________________________________________               THANKS! 

 



 


